
A step-by-step guide for Reporting Officer in e-SPARROW 
[An in-house manual prepared by CGST Guwahati Commissionerate] 

 

The reporting officer, who is to assess the self-appraisal in Section II 
forwarded by the officer reported upon, has to connect to e-SPARROW portal 
though VPN server. Please enter the URL https://edgevpn.rcil.gov.in in the 
address bar. The following page will open: 

 

The username is your GOV email ID, eg., surjitsc.g199501@gov.in and the 
default password is cbicvpn@123, if it was not changed already. If the system 
asks you to change password, please change it and after login, the screen 
will look like this: 

 



Please click on the Sparrow Application tab. The login page of SPARROW will 
open which look like this: 

 

The username is your GOV email ID before @, for example, if the email ID is 
surjitsc.g199501@gov.in, then the username is surjitsc.g199501 and the 
password is the GOV email ID password. Please enter the Captcha in the box 
and click the Login button. The SPARROW dashboard will open. This page will 
have some tabs in the left side depending upon the role assigned to the 
officer.  

The Reporting officer must click over the Inbox to check the APAR received 
to assess after the custodian has completed the Section I and the officer 
reported upon has completed Section II. 

The Inbox window will have 3 tabs viz., My PAR, Assess PAR & Delegated PAR. 

 



The reporting officer must click on the Assess PAR tab. The Assess PAR tab 
will also bear the number of APARs received to be assessed in bracket. In 
the screenshot given below, there is a numerical digit 1 within the bracket 
Assess PAR (1). This means that one PAR has been received for assessing. 
Just for better understanding, it may be mentioned here that during the 
period from 01.04.2018 to 31.03.2019, the reporting officer was the Range 
Superintendent and the officer reported upon was the only officer posted in 
the same Range for the same period. The no. of PAR generated i.r.o. the 
officer reported upon was one. This explains why the number within the bracket 
is 1. So, the number within the bracket will differ from officer to officer.  

 

Click the APAR-ID to start assessing. Section III (Appraisal tab) of the 
APAR will be open by default. The reporting officer would be able to see 
Section I (Basic Information tab) and Section II (Self Appraisal tab). 
However, the reporting officer will not be able to amend any part of Section 
I and Section II. The format of Section III will be same as in case of manual 
APAR. The screenshots of different tabs are shared below: 

Basic Information (Section I) screenshot: 

 



Self Appraisal (Section II) screenshot: 

 

Appraisal (Section III) screenshot: 

 



The reporting officer has to fill the details in Section III as shown in the 
screen below. The Assessment of work output (Column 2) grades are to be 
assigned from scale 1-10. By default, the values are zero. The grading must 
start from the scale “1” being the minimum. The system accepts “0” but the 
column in which zero is entered will remain blank in the print out. The 
system accepts numbers with decimals upto two digits. However, fractions are 
not accepted. The overall grading of assessment of work output will be 
calculated automatically by the system. The grading according to the 
weightage will also be calculated automatically by the system. 

The Assessment of Personal Attributes (Column 3) grades are also to be 
assigned on a scale of 1-10. All the other parameters are same as that of 
Column no.2 above. 

The Assessment of Functional Competency (Column 4) grades are also to be 
assigned on a scale of 1-10. All the other parameters are same as that of 
Column no.2 above. 

Column no. 5 will consist of the text box to comment on the integrity of the 
officer. If the integrity column is left blank, the reporting office may 
upload a note by clicking Browse button provided at the bottom of the Section 
III as “Reference Upload”. The note should be a PDF document and its file 
size should not exceed 3 MB. 

Column 6 will consist of the text box to comment on the state of health of 
the officer. 

Column no. 7 is provided with the text box to present the pen picture of the 
reported upon officer. However, the word limit of 100 words must be adhered 
to. You can submit the report if the number of words exceeds 100. It may be 
mentioned here that Spacebar and Enter keystrokes are not counted as words. 

 



Column no. 8 will reflect the overall grades of the officer and it will also 
be calculated automatically by the system as shown in the screen below 

 

After all the columns are filled, the reporting officer will have the options 
to save the Section III as draft for further reference and modifications by 
clicking “Draft” or send it to the reviewing officer by clicking “Send to 
Reviewing Authority” tab. A message will prop up warning you that “Once form 
is submitted, data will not be changed. Are you sure want to submit?” On 
clicking it, a window asking you to e-sign will appear. Send OTP and fill 
the OTP which will be received in your mobile linked with Aadhaar card. After 
clicking this button a confirmation screen for submitting the Section III of 
APAR will appear with warning- “Once the form is submitted, data will not be 
changed. Are you sure you want to submit?” 

After pressing the OK button, a message will pop up saying that the APAR has 
been sent to the Reviewing Authority. An email and SMS will also be sent to 
the Officer Reported Upon to this effect. The following screenshots show the 
above steps. 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

This completes the process for the Reporting Officer. 



How to check the status of your PAR and the assessed PAR? 

You can see the status of your PAR and the Assessed PAR by clicking on the 
Sent button available on the left panel.  

Status of your own PAR will be available under the My PAR tab. In the 
following case, both the PARs are pending with the Reporting Officer whose 
name can be seen. 

 

The status of the PAR which you have assessed could be seen under the Assess 
PAR tab. The details such as name of the officer reported upon and reviewing 
officer and the date of submission are reflected as can be seen in the 
screenshot below:  

 



If you click on the File icon on the right right under Quick Action, you can 
see the PAR which you have assessed and also download the assessed PAR by 
clicking on the Download icon. 

 

 


